26 February 2004

The Secretariat

Legal and Constitutional Reference Committee

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Australia

Tel: +61 2 6277 3560

Fax: +61 2 6277 5794

Email: legcon.sen@aph.gov.au

Dear Sir/Madam

Re: Australian Parliamentary Inquiry into Australian Ex-patriots Living Mainly Abroad

I have been living and working in Brazil for 17 years, first at a research institute and now, since 1994, at the State University of Rio de Janeiro. My field is Ecology, and my specialty freshwater ecology, conservation and rainforest ecology.

I visit Australia quite regularly – approximately every 2 years. I was in Australia for 18 months, from January 2002 to July 2003 on study leave at Griffith University, Brisbane.

My reasons for living in Brazil are many, but do not include good salary, tax reduction or any material benefit – the salary of a professor at a public university here is very poor compared to that in Australia.

Perhaps the most important reason for the Inquiry to know about is this: an Australian in Brazil commands respect for merely being an Australian (because Australia is quite revered by many Brazilians) and you stand out for being different in the way you think and act. I enjoy very much the contribution I can make for being a bit different and for challenging Brazilians to see the world differently. In turn, I am very much rewarded for the opportunity to live and participate in this exciting country.

In my field there is enormous potential for cooperation and exchange between Brazil and Australia. Freshwater resources management is very much on the political agenda here, as it is in Australia. Brazil is quite advanced in many aspects of the science and exploitation of freshwater resources, but could benefit tremendously from the expertise and experience available in Australia. I have first-hand experience of this, having worked at Griffith University with one of the foremost groups in the world in the question of integrated freshwater management. Brazil is investing a great deal of money and political energy in this field, but just how to channel the scientific and technical basis for sustainable management is somewhat elusive.

A strong feeling that I get is that Australia is very focused on Asia and does not have much interest in other parts of the world. I appreciate why this is the case, but from my biased perspective, I think it is a pity. Brazil would be well worthwhile as an investment of diplomatic and technical resources.

I have not had much need of diplomatic services here in Brazil, but on several occasions I have found them severely wanting. I have been made to feel very second class in my attempts to communicate with the consulate-general in Brasilia. (Just why an Australian citizen cannot be given a telephone contact at the embassy, but has to ring to the automated switchboard that never replies – is beyond my comprehension.)

Specific problems I have had have been with obtaining a visa for my Brazilian wife of 17 years of marriage and mother to my two children. We had enormous problems with this during my 18 months in Australia.

I would very much like to obtain dual citizenship of Brazil and Australia. The rules for this seem quite contrary to good sense.

Finally, I wish I could be of more service to Brazil-Australia relations – but my few attempts at this have been met with stony reactions.

Sincerely,

Tim Moulton, PhD

Associate Professor

Rio de Janeiro
